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Chapter 1 - A GREAT CHANGE.





HALF a dozen boys were gathered in one of the studies at
Shrewsbury. A packed portmanteau and the general state of litter on
the floor was sufficient to show that it was the last day of term.



"Well, I am awfully sorry you are going, Bullen; we shall all miss
you. You would certainly have been in the football team next term;
it is a nuisance altogether."



"It is a nuisance; and I am beastly sorry I am leaving. Of course I
have known for some time that I should be going out to Russia; but
I did not think the governor would have sent me until after I had
gone through the school. His letter a fortnight ago was a regular
stumper. I thought I should have had another year and a half or two
years, and, of course, that is just the jolliest part of school
life. However, it cannot be helped."



"You talk the language, don't you, Bullen?"



"Well, I used to talk it, but I don't remember much about it now.
You see I have been home six years. I expect I shall pick it up
again fast enough. I should not mind it so much if the governor
were out there still; but you see he came home for good two years
ago. Still it won't be like going to a strange place altogether;
and as he has been living there so long, I shall soon get to know
lots of the English there. Still I do wish I could have had a
couple of years more at Shrewsbury. I should have been content to
have gone out then."



"Well, it is time for us to be starting. I can hear the omnibus."



In a few minutes the omnibus was filled with luggage inside and
out; the lads started to walk to the station. As the train drew up
there were hearty good-byes, and then the train steamed out of the
station, the compartment in which Godfrey Bullen had taken his seat
being filled with boys going, like himself, straight through to
town. All were in high spirits, and Bullen, who had felt sorry at
leaving school for the last time, was soon as merry as any of them.



"You must mind what you are up to, Bullen," one of his companions
said. "They are terrible fellows those Nihilists, they say."



"They won't hurt Bullen," another put in, "unless he goes into the
secret police. I should say he would make a good sort of secret
policeman."



"No, no; he is more likely to turn a Nihilist."



"Bosh!" Bullen said, laughing. "I am not likely to turn a secret
policeman; but I am more likely to do that than to turn Nihilist. I
hate revolutionists and assassins, and all those sort of fellows."



"Yes, we all know that you are a Tory, Bullen; but people change,
you know. I hope we shall never see among the lists of Nihilists
tried for sedition and conspiracy, and sentenced to execution, the
name of one Godfrey Bullen."



"Oh, they wouldn't execute Bullen!" another said; "they would send
him to Siberia. Bullen's always good at fighting an uphill game,
and he would show off to great advantage in a chain-gang. Do they
crop their hair there, Bullen, and put on a gray suit, as I saw
them at work in Portsmouth dockyard last year?"



"I am more likely to see you working in a chain-gang at Portsmouth,
Wilkinson, when I come back, than I am to form part of a convict
gang in Siberia—at any rate for being a Nihilist. I won't say about
other things, for I suppose there is no saying what a fellow may
come to. I don't suppose any of the men who get penal servitude for
forgery, and swindling, and so on, ever have any idea, when they
are sixteen, that that is what they are coming to. At present I
don't feel any inclination that way."



"I should say you were not likely to turn forger anyhow, Bullen,
whatever you take to."



"Why is that, Parker?"



"Because you write such a thundering bad hand that you would never
be able to imitate anyone else's signature, unless he couldn't go
farther than making a cross for his name, and the betting is about
even that you would blot that."



There was a roar of laughter, for Bullen's handwriting was a
perpetual source of trouble to him, and he was continually losing
marks for his exercises in consequence. He joined heartily in the
laugh.



"It is an awful nuisance that handwriting of mine," he said,
"especially when one is going to be a merchant, you know. The
governor has talked two or three times about my going to one of
those fellows who teach you to write copperplate in twenty lessons.
I shouldn't be surprised if he does let me have a course these
holidays. I should not mind if he does, for my writing is
disgusting."



"Never mind, Bullen; bad handwriting is a sign of genius, you know.
You have never shown any particular genius yet, except for rowing
and boxing, and I suppose that is muscular genius; but you may
blossom out in a new line some day."



"I don't want to disturb the harmony of this last meeting, Parker,
or I should bring my muscular genius into play at your expense."



"No, no, Bullen," another boy said, "you keep that for Russia.
Fancy Bullen polishing off a gigantic Cossack, or defending the
Czar's life against half a dozen infuriated Nihilists. That would
be the thing, Bullen. It would be better than trade any day. Why,
you would get an estate as big as an English county, with ten
thousand serfs, and sacks upon sacks of roubles."



"What bosh you fellows talk!" Bullen laughed. "There is one thing I
do expect I shall learn in Russia, and that is to skate. Fancy six
months of regular skating, instead of a miserable three or four
days. I shall meet some of you fellows some day at the Round Pond,
and there you will be just working away at the outside edge, and I
shall be joining in those skating-club figures and flying round and
round like a bird."



"What birds fly round and round, Bullen?"



"Lots of them do, as you would know, Jordan, if you kept your eyes
open, instead of being always on the edge of going to sleep.
Swallows do, and eagles. Never mind, you fellows will turn yellow
with jealousy when you see me."



And so they laughed and joked until they reached London. Then there
was another hearty good-bye all round, and in a couple of minutes
they were speeding in hansoms to their various destinations.
Godfrey Bullen's was Eccleston Square. His father was now senior
partner in a firm that carried on a considerable business with the
east of Europe. He had, when junior partner, resided at St.
Petersburg, as the firm had at that time large dealings in the
Baltic. From various causes this trade had fallen off a good deal,
and the firm had dealt more largely with Odessa and the southern
ports. Consequently, when at the death of the senior partner Mr.
Bullen returned to England to take up the principal management of
the affairs of the firm, it was not deemed advisable to continue
the branch at St. Petersburg, and Ivan Petrovytch, a Russian trader
of good standing, had been appointed their agent there.



The arrangement had not worked quite satisfactorily. Petrovytch was
an excellent agent as far as he went. The business he did was
sound, and he was careful and conscientious; but he lacked push and
energy, had no initiative, and would do nothing on his own
responsibility. Mr. Bullen had all along intended that Godfrey
should, on leaving school, go for a few years to Russia, and
should, in time, occupy the same position there that he himself had
done; but he had now determined that this should take place earlier
than he had before intended. He thought that Godfrey would now more
speedily pick up the language again, than if he remained another
two or three years in England, and that in five or six years' time
he might be able to represent the firm there, either in conjunction
with Ivan Petrovytch or by himself. Therefore, ten days before the
breaking-up of the school for the long holidays, he had written to
Godfrey, telling him that he should take him away at the end of the
term, and that in two or three months' time he would go out to St.
Petersburg.



Mr. Bullen's family consisted of two girls in addition to Godfrey.
Hilda, the elder, was seventeen, a year older than the lad, while
Ella was two years his junior.



"Well, Godfrey," his father said, as, after the first greeting,
they sat down to dinner, which had been kept back for half an hour
for his arrival, "you did not seem very enthusiastic in your reply
to my letter."



"I did not feel very enthusiastic, father," Godfrey replied. "Of
course one's two last years at school are just the jolly time, and
I was really very sorry to leave. Still, of course you know what is
best for me; and I dare say I shall get on very well at St.
Petersburg."



"I have no doubt of that, Godfrey. I have arranged for you to live
with Mr. Petrovytch, as you will regain the language much more
quickly in a Russian family than you would in an English one;
besides, it will be handy for your work. In Russia merchants'
offices are generally in their houses, and it is so with him; but,
of course, you will know most of the English families. I shall
write to several of my old friends, and I am sure they will do all
they can for you; but I shall write more to my Russian
acquaintances than to my English. The last are sure to call upon
you when they hear you have come out; but it is not so easy to get
a footing in Russian families, and you might be some time before
you make acquaintances that way. Besides, it is much better for you
to be principally in the Russian set than in the English, in the
first place, because of the language; and in the second, because
you will get a much better acquaintance with the country in general
with them than among the English.



"There are not many English lads of your own age out there—very few
indeed; and those nearest your age would be young clerks. I have
nothing whatever to say against young clerks; but, as a rule, they
consort together, spend their evenings in each others' rooms or in
playing billiards, or otherwise amuse themselves, and so learn very
little of the language and nothing of the people. It is unfortunate
that it should be so; but they are not altogether to blame, for, as
I have said, the Russians, although friendly enough with Englishmen
in business, in the club, and so on, do not as a rule invite them
to their houses; and therefore the English, especially the class I
am speaking of, are almost forced to associate entirely with each
other and form a sort of colony quite apart from native society. I
was fortunate enough to make some acquaintances among them soon
after I went out, and your mother and I were much more in Russian
society than is usual with our countrymen there. I found great
advantage from it, and shall be glad for you to do the same. You
will have one very great advantage, that you will be able to speak
Russian fluently in a short time."



"I don't think I remember much about it now, father."



"I dare say not, Godfrey; that is to say, you know it, but you have
lost a good deal of the facility of speaking it. You have always
got on fairly enough with it when we have spoken it occasionally
during your holidays since we have been in England, and in a very
few weeks you will find that it has completely come back to you.
You spoke it as you did English, indeed better, when you came over
to school when you were ten, and in six years one does not forget a
language. If you had been another five or six years older, no doubt
you would have lost it a good deal; but even then you would have
learnt it very much more quickly than you would have done had you
never spoken it. Your mother and the girls have been grumbling at
me a good deal for sending you away so soon."



"It is horrid, father," Hilda said. "We have always looked forward
so to Godfrey's coming home; and of course it would be better still
as he got older. We could have gone about everywhere with him; and
we shall miss him especially when we go away in summer."



"Well, you must make the most of him this time then," her father
said.



"Have you settled where we are going?" Godfrey asked.



"No, we would not settle until you came home, Godfrey," Mrs. Bullen
said. "As this was to be your last holiday we thought we would give
you the choice."



"Then I vote for some quiet sea-side place, mother. We went to
Switzerland last year, and as I am going abroad for ever so long I
would rather stop at home now; and, besides, I would rather be
quiet with you all, instead of always travelling about and going to
places. Only, of course if the girls would rather go abroad, I
don't mind."



However, it was settled that it should be as Godfrey wished.



"But I do think, father," Godfrey said, "that it will be a good
thing if I had lessons in writing from one of those fellows who
guarantee to teach you in a few lessons. I suppose that is all
bosh; but if I got their system and worked at it, it might do me
good. I really do write badly."



The girls laughed.



"I don't think that quite describes it, Godfrey," his father said.
"If anyone asked me about your accomplishments I should say that
you knew a good deal of Latin and Greek, that you had a vague idea
of English, and that you could read, but unfortunately you were
quite unable to write. According to my idea it is perfectly
scandalous that at the great schools such an essential as writing
is altogether neglected, while years are spent over Greek, which is
of no earthly use when you have once left school. I suppose the
very worst writers in the world are men who have been educated in
public schools.



"Well, I am glad you have had the good sense to suggest it,
Godfrey. I had thought of it myself, but I was afraid you would
think it was spoiling your last holidays at home. I will see about
it to-morrow. I cannot get away very well for another fortnight. If
you have a dozen lessons before we go, you can practise while we
are away; and mind, from to-day we will talk nothing but Russian
when we are alone."



This had been indeed a common habit in the family since they had
come home two years before, as the two girls and Mr. and Mrs.
Bullen spoke Russian as fluently as English, and Mr. Bullen thought
it was just as well that they should not let it drop altogether.
Indeed on their travels in Switzerland they had several times come
across Russians, and had made pleasant acquaintances from their
knowledge of that language.



The holidays passed pleasantly at Weymouth. Godfrey practised two
hours a day steadily at the system of handwriting: and although he
was, at the end of the holidays, very far from attaining the
perfection shown in the examples produced by his teachers of the
marvels they had effected in many of their pupils, he did improve
vastly, and wrote a fair current hand instead of the almost
undecipherable scrawl that had so puzzled and annoyed a succession
of masters at Shrewsbury. After another month spent in London,
getting his clothes and outfit, Godfrey started for St. Petersburg.
On his last evening at home his father had a serious talk with him.



"I have told Petrovytch," he said, "that you may possibly some day
take up the agency with him, but that nothing is decided as to that
at present, and that it will all depend upon circumstances.
However, in any case, you will learn the ins and outs of the trade
there; and if, at the end of a few years, you think that you would
rather work by yourself than with him, I can send out a special
clerk to work with you. On the other hand, it is possible that I
may require you at home here. Venables has no family, and is rather
inclined to take it easy. Possibly in a few years he may retire
altogether, and I may want you at home. At five or six and twenty
you should be able to undertake the management of the Russian part
of the business, running out there occasionally to see that
everything goes on well. I hope I need not tell you to be steady.
There is a good deal too much drinking goes on out there, arising,
no doubt, from the fact that the young men have no family society
there, and nothing particular to do when work is over.



"Stick to the business, lad. You will find Petrovytch himself a
thoroughly good fellow. Of course he has Russian ways and
prejudices, but he is less narrow than most of his countrymen of
that class. Above all things, don't express any opinion you may
feel about public affairs—at any rate outside the walls of the
house. The secret police are everywhere, and a chance word might
get you into a very serious scrape. As you get on you will find a
good deal that you do not like. Even in business there is no
getting a government contract, or indeed a contract at all, without
bribing right and left. It is disgusting, but business cannot be
done without it. The whole system is corrupt and rotten, and you
will find that every official has his price. However, you won't
have anything to do with this for the present. If I were you I
should work for an hour or two a day with a German master. There
are a great many Germans there, and you will find a knowledge of
the language very useful to you. You see your Russian has pretty
nearly come back to you during the last two months, and you will
very soon speak it perfectly; so you will have no trouble about
that."



Godfrey found the long railway journey across the flat plains of
Germany very dull, as he was unable to exchange a word with his
fellow-passengers; but as soon as he crossed the Russian frontier
he felt at home again, and enjoyed the run through the
thickly-wooded country lying between Wilna and St. Petersburg. As
he stepped out at the station everything seemed to come back
vividly to his memory. It was late in October and the first snow
had fallen, and round the station were a crowd of sledges drawn by
rough little horses. Avoiding the importunities of the drivers of
the hotel vehicles he hailed an Isvostchik in furred cap and coat
lined with sheepskin. His portmanteaus were corded at the back of
the sledge; he jumped up into the seat behind the driver, pulled
the fur rug over his legs, and said, "Drive to the Vassili Ostrov,
52, Ulitsa Nicolai." The driver gave a peculiar cry, cracked his
whip half a dozen times, making a noise almost as loud as the
discharge of a pistol, and the horse went off at a sharp trot.



"I thought your excellency was a foreigner," the driver said, "but
I see you are one of us."



"No, I am an Englishman, but I lived here till I was ten years old.
The snow has begun earlier than usual, has it not?"



"It won't last," the Isvostchik said. "Sometimes we have a week at
this time of year, but it is not till December that it sets in in
earnest. We may have droskies out again to-morrow instead of the
sledges."



"The sledges are the pleasantest," Godfrey said.



"Yes, your excellency, for those that travel, but not for us. At
night when we are waiting we can get into the drosky and sleep,
while it is terrible without shelter. There are many of us frozen
to death every winter."



Godfrey felt a sense of keen enjoyment as the sledge glided along.
There were many rough bumps and sharp swings, for the snow was not
deep enough to cover thoroughly the roughness of the road below;
but the air was brisk and the sun shone brightly, and he looked
with pleasure at the people and costumes, which seemed, to his
surprise, perfectly familiar to him. He was quite sorry when the
journey came to an end at the house of Ivan Petrovytch. The
merchant, whose office was on the ground-floor and who occupied the
floor above (the rest of the house being let off by floors to other
families), came out to greet him. "I am glad to see you, Godfrey
Bullen," he said. "I should have sent to the station to meet you,
but your good father did not say whether you would arrive by the
morning or evening train; and as my driver did not know you, he
would have missed you. I hope that all has gone well on the
journey. Paul," he said to a man who had followed him out, "carry
these trunks upstairs."



After paying the driver Godfrey followed his host to the floor
above. Petrovytch was a portly man, with a pleasant but by no means
good-looking face. "Wife," he said as he entered the sitting-room,
"this is Godfrey Bullen; I will leave him in your hands for the
present, as I have some business that I must complete before we
close."



"My name," Mrs. Petrovytch said, "is Catharine. You know in this
country we always address each other by our names. The high-born
may use titles, but simple people use the Christian name and the
family name unless they are very intimate, and then the Christian
name only. I heard you speaking to my husband as you came in, so
that you have not forgotten our language. I should have thought
that you would have done so. I can remember you as quite a little
fellow before you went away."



"I have been speaking it for the last two months at home," Godfrey
said, "and it has nearly come back to me."



"And your father and mother and your sisters, are they all well?"



"They are quite well, and my father and mother begged me to give
their kind regards to you."



At this moment the servant came in with the samovar, or tea-urn.



"It is four o'clock now; we dine at five o'clock, when the office
is closed. Many dine at one, but my husband likes it when he has
done his work, as then he does not need to hurry."



After drinking a tumbler of tea and eating a flat-cake or two with
it, Godfrey went to his room to have a wash after his long journey,
and to unpack some of his things. He thought that he should like
both Petrovytch and his wife, but that the evenings would be dull
if he had to spend them in the house. Of this, however, he had but
little fear, for he was sure that between his father's friends and
the acquaintances he might himself make he should be out as much as
he liked.



In the course of the next week Godfrey called at the houses of the
various people to whom he had letters of introduction, and left
them with the hall porter. His host told him that he thought he had
better take a fortnight to go about the capital and see the sights
before he settled down to work at the office; and as not only the
gentlemen with whom he had left letters of introduction and his
card—for in Russia strangers always call first—but many others of
his father's friends called or invited him to their houses, he
speedily made a large number of acquaintances. At the end of the
fortnight he took his place in the office. At first he was of very
little use there; for although he could talk and understand Russian
as spoken, he had entirely forgotten the written characters, and it
took him some little time before he could either read the business
correspondence or make entries in the office books. Ivan Petrovytch
did his best to assist him, and in the course of a month he began
to master the mysteries of Russian writing.



At five o'clock the office closed. Godfrey very frequently dined
out, but if he had no engagement he took his meal with the merchant
and his wife, and then sallied out and went either alone or with
some of his acquaintances to a Russian theatre. With December,
winter set in in earnest. The waters were frozen, and skating
began. The season at St. Petersburg commenced about the same time,
and as Godfrey was often sent with messages or letters to other
business houses he had an opportunity of seeing the streets of St.
Petersburg by day as well as by night. He was delighted with the
scene on the Nevski Prospekt, the principal street of St.
Petersburg. The footways were crowded with people: the wealthy in
high boots, coats lined with sable, and caps to match; the poorer
in equally ample coats, but with linings of sheep, fox, or rabbit
skins, with the national Russian cap of fur with velvet top, and
with fur-lined hoods, which were often drawn up over the head.



The shops were excellent, reminding Godfrey rather of Paris than
London. But the chief interest of the scene lay in the roadway.
There were vehicles of every description, from the heavy sledge of
the peasant, piled up with logs for fuel, or carrying, perhaps, the
body of an elk shot in the woods, to the splendid turn-outs of the
nobles with their handsome fur wraps, their coachmen in the
national costume, and horses covered with brown, blue, or violet
nets almost touching the ground, to prevent the snow from being
thrown up from the animals' hoofs into the faces of those in the
sledge. The harness was in most cases more or less decorated with
bells, which gaily tinkled in the still air as the sledges dashed
along. Most struck was Godfrey with the vehicles of the nobles who
adhered to old Russian customs. The sledge was drawn by three
horses; the one in the centre was trained to trot, while the two
outside went at a canter. The heads of the latter were bent half
round, so that they looked towards the side, or even almost behind
them as they went. An English acquaintance to whom Godfrey
expressed his surprise the first time he saw one of these sledges
replied, "Yes, that is the old Russian pattern; and, curiously
enough, if you look at Greek bas-reliefs and sculptures of the
chariot of Phœbus, or at any other representations of chariots with
three or four horses, you will see that the animals outside turn
their heads in a similar manner."



"But it must be horribly uncomfortable for the horses to have their
heads turned round like that."



"It is the effect of training. They are always tied up to the
stables with their heads pulled in that way, until it becomes a
second nature to go with them in that position."



"It is a very curious idea," Godfrey said, "but it certainly looks
nice. What magnificent beards all the drivers in the good sledges
have!"



"Yes, that again is an old Russian custom. A driver with a big
beard is considered an absolute necessity for a well-appointed
turn-out, and the longer and fuller the beard the higher the wages
a man will command and the greater the pride of his employer."



"It seems silly," Godfrey said. "But there is no doubt those
fellows do look wonderfully imposing with their fur caps and their
long blue caftans and red sashes and those splendid beards. They
remind me of pictures of Neptune. Certainly I never saw such beards
in England."



Besides these vehicles there were crowds of public sledges, driven
by the Isvostchiks, long rough country sledges laden perhaps with a
dozen peasant women returning from market, light well-got-up
vehicles of English and other merchants, dashing turn-outs carrying
an officer or two of high rank, and others filled with ladies half
buried in rich furs. The air was tremulous with the music of
countless bells, and broken by the loud cracking of whips, with
which the faster vehicles heralded their approach. These whips had
short handles, but very long heavy thongs; and Godfrey observed
that, however loud he might crack this weapon, it was very seldom
indeed that a Russian driver ever struck one of his horses with it.



Sometimes when Ivan Petrovytch told him that there was little to be
done in the office, and that he need not return for an hour or two,
Godfrey would stroll into the Isaac or Kasan cathedrals, both
splendid structures, and wonder at the taste that marred their
effect, by the profusion of the gilding lavished everywhere. He was
delighted by the singing, which was unaccompanied by instruments,
the bass voices predominating, and which certainly struck him as
being much finer than anything he had ever heard in an English
cathedral. There was no lack of amusement in the evening. Some of
his English friends at once put Godfrey up as a member of the
Skating Club. This club possessed a large garden well planted with
trees. In this was an artificial lake of considerable extent,
broken by wooded islets. This was always lit up of an evening by
coloured lights, and twice in the week was thrown open upon a small
payment to the public, when a military band played, and the grounds
were brilliantly illuminated.



The scene was an exceedingly gay one, and the gardens were
frequented by the rank and fashion of St. Petersburg. The
innumerable lights were reflected by the snow that covered the
ground and by the white masses that clung to the boughs of the
leafless trees. The ice was covered with skaters, male and female,
the latter in gay dresses, tight-fitting jackets trimmed with fur,
and dainty little fur caps. Many of the former were in uniform, and
the air was filled with merry laughter and the ringing sound of
innumerable skates. Sometimes parties of acquaintances executed
figures, but for the most part they moved about in couples, the
gentleman holding the lady's hand, or sometimes placing his arm
round her waist as if dancing. Very often Godfrey spent the evening
at the houses of one or other of his Russian or English friends,
and occasionally went to the theatre. Sometimes he spent a quiet
evening at home. He liked Catharine Petrovytch. She was an
excellent housewife, and devoted to the comfort of her husband; but
when not engaged in household cares she seldom cared to go out, and
passed her time for the most part on the sofa. She was, like most
other Russian ladies when at home and without visitors, very
careless and untidy in her dress.



Among the acquaintances of whom Godfrey saw most were two young
students. One of them was the son of a trader in Moscow, the other
of a small landed proprietor. He had met them for the first time at
a fair held on the surface of the Neva, and had been introduced to
them by a fellow-student of theirs, a member of a family with whom
Godfrey was intimate. Having met another acquaintance he had left
the party, and Godfrey had spent the afternoon on the ice with Akim
Soushiloff and Petroff Stepanoff. He found them pleasant young men.
He was, they told him, the first Englishman they had met, and asked
many questions about his country. He met them several times
afterwards, and one day they asked him if he would come up to their
room.



"It is a poor place," one said laughing. "But you know most of us
students are poor, and have to live as best we can."



"It makes no odds to me," Godfrey said. "It was a pretty bare place
I had when I was at school. I shall be very glad to come up."



The room which the students shared was a large one, at the top of a
house in a narrow street. It was simply furnished enough,
containing but two beds, a deal table, four chairs, and the
indispensable stove, which kept the room warm and comfortable.



"We are in funds just at present," Akim said. "Petroff has had a
remittance, and so you find the stove well alight, which is not
always the case."



"But how do you manage to exist without a fire?"



"We don't trouble the room much then," Petroff said. "We walk about
till we are dead tired out, and then come up and sleep in one bed
together for warmth, and heap all the coverings from the other bed
over us. Oh, we get on very well! Food is cheap here if you know
where to get it; fuel costs more than food. Now which will you
take, tea or vodka?"



Godfrey declared for tea. Some of the water from a great pot
standing on the top of the stove was poured into the samovar. Some
glowing embers were taken from the stove and placed in the urn, and
in a few minutes the water was boiling, and three tumblers of tea
with a slice of lemon floating on the top were soon steaming on the
table. The conversation first turned upon university life in
Russia, and then Petroff began to ask questions about English
schools and universities, and then the subject changed to English
institutions in general.



"What a different life to ours!" Akim said. "And the peasants, are
they comfortable?"



"Well, their lives are pretty hard ones," Godfrey acknowledged.
"They have to work hard and for long hours, and the pay is poor.
But then, on the other hand, they generally have their cottages at
a very low rent, with a good bit of garden and a few fruit trees.
They earn a little extra money at harvest time, and though their
pay is smaller, I think on the whole they are better off and
happier than many of the working people in the towns."



"And they are free to go where they like?"



"Certainly they are free, but as a rule they don't move about
much."



"Then if they have a bad master they can leave him and go to
someone else?"



"Oh, yes! They would go to some other farmer in the neighbourhood.
But there are seldom what you may call bad masters. The wages are
always about the same through a district, and the hours of work,
and so on; so that one master can't be much better or worse than
another, except in point of temper; and if a man were very bad
tempered of course the men would leave him and work somewhere else,
so he would be the loser, as he would soon only get the very worst
hands in the neighbourhood to work for him."



"And they are not beaten?"



"Beaten! I should think not," Godfrey said. "Nobody is beaten with
us, though I think it would be a capital thing if, instead of
shutting up people in prison for small crimes, they had a good
flogging. It would do them a deal more good, and it would be better
for their wives and families, who have to get on as best they can
while they are shut up."



"And nobody is beaten at all?"



"No; there used to be flogging in the army and navy, but it was
very rare, and is now abolished."



"And not even a lord can flog his peasants?"



"Certainly not. If a lord struck a peasant the peasant would
certainly hit him back again, and if he didn't feel strong enough
to do that he would have him up before the magistrates and he would
get fined pretty heavily."



"And how do they punish political prisoners?"



"There are no political prisoners. As long as a man keeps quiet and
doesn't get up a row, he may have any opinions he likes; he may
argue in favour of a republic, or he may be a socialist or anything
he pleases; but, of course, if he tried to kick up a row, attack
the police, or made a riot or anything of that sort he would be
punished for breaking the law, but that would have nothing to do
with his politics."



The two young men looked in surprise at each other.



"But if they printed a paper and attacked the government?" Akim
asked.



"Oh, they do that! there are as many papers pitch into the
government as there are in favour of the government; parties are
pretty equally divided, you see, and the party that is out always
abuses the party which is in power."



"And even that is lawful?"



"Certainly it is. You can abuse the government as much as you like,
say that the ministers are a parcel of incompetent fools, and so
on; but, of course, you cannot attack them as to their private life
and character any more than you can anyone else, because then you
would render yourself liable to an action for libel."



"And you can travel where you like, in the country and out of the
country, without official permits or passports?"



"Yes, there is nothing like that known in England. Every man can go
where he likes, and live where he likes, and do anything he likes,
providing that it does not interfere with the rights of other
people."



"Ah! shall we ever come to this in Russia, Akim?" Petroff said.



Akim made no answer, but Godfrey replied for him. "No doubt you
will in time, Petroff; but you see liberties like these do not grow
up in a day. We had serfs and vassals in England at one time, and
feudal barons who could do pretty much what they chose, and it was
only in the course of centuries that these things got done away
with." At this moment there was a knock at the door.



"It is Katia," Akim said, jumping up from his seat and opening the
door. A young woman entered. She was pleasant and intelligent
looking. "Katia, this is an English gentleman, a friend of ours,
who has been telling us about his country. Godfrey, this is my
cousin Katia; she teaches music in the houses of many people of
good family."



"I did not expect to find visitors here," the girl said smiling.
"And how do you like our winter? it is a good deal colder than you
are accustomed to."



"It is a great deal more pleasant," Godfrey said: "I call it
glorious weather. It is infinitely better than alternate rains and
winds, with just enough frost occasionally to make you think you
are going to do some skating, and then a thaw."



"You are extravagant," the girl said, looking round; "it is a long
time since I have felt the room as warm as this. I suppose Petroff
has got his allowance?"



"Yes, and a grumbling letter. My father has a vague idea that in
some way or other I ought to pick up my living, though he never
offers a suggestion as to how I should do it."



The young woman went to the cupboard, fetched another tumbler and
poured herself out some tea, and then chatted gaily about St.
Petersburg, her pupils, and their parents.



"Do you live at the house of one of your pupils?" Godfrey asked.



"Oh no!" she said. "I don't mind work, but I like to be free when
work is over. I board in an honest family, and live in a little
room at the top of the house which is all my own and where I can
see my friends."



After chatting for some time longer Godfrey took his leave. As soon
as he had gone the girl's manner changed.



"Do you think you are wise to have him here, Akim?"



"Why not?" the student asked in turn. "He is frank and agreeable,
he is respectable, and even you will allow that it would be safer
walking with him than some we know; we do not talk politics with
him."



"For all that I am sorry, Akim. You know how it will be; we shall
get him into trouble. It is our fate; we have a great end in view;
we risk our own lives, and although for the good of the cause we
must not hesitate even if others suffer, I do hate with all my
heart that others should be involved in our fortunes."



"This is not like you, Katia," Petroff said. "I have heard you say
your maxim is 'At any cost,' and you have certainly lived up to
it."



"Yes, and I shall live up to it," she said firmly; "but it hurts
sometimes, Petroff; it hurt me just now when I thought that that
lad laughing and chatting with us had no idea that he had better
have thrust his hand into that stove than have given it to us. I do
not shrink; I should use him as I should use anyone else, as an
instrument if it were needful, but don't suppose that I like it."



"I don't think there is any fear of our doing him harm," Akim said;
"he is English, and would find no difficulty in showing that he
knew nothing of us save as casual acquaintances; they might send
him out of the country, but that would be all."



"It would all depend," she said, "upon how he fell into their
hands. If you happened to be arrested only as you were walking with
him down the Nevski Prospekt he would be questioned, of course, but
as soon as they learned who he was and that he had nothing to do
with you, they would let him go. But if he were with us, say here,
when we were pounced upon, and you had no time to pull the trigger
of the pistol pointing into that keg of powder in the cupboard, he
would be hurried away with us to one of the fortresses, and the
chances are that not a soul would ever know what had become of him.
Still it cannot be helped now; he may be useful, and as we give our
own lives, so we must not shrink from giving others'. But this is
not what I came here to talk to you about; have you heard of the
arrest of Michaelovich?"



"No," they both exclaimed, leaping from their seats.



"It happened at three o'clock this morning," Katia said. "They
surrounded the house and broke in suddenly, and rushed down into
the cellar and found him at work. He shot two of them, and then he
was beaten down and badly wounded."



"Where were the other two?" Akim asked.



"He sent them away but an hour before, but he went on working
himself to complete the number of hand-bills. Of course he was
betrayed. I don't think there are six people who knew where the
press was; even I didn't know."



"Where did you hear of it, Katia?"



"Feodorina Samuloff told me; you know she often helps Michaelovich
to work at the press; she thinks it must have been either Louka or
Gasin. Why should Michaelovich have sent them away when he hadn't
finished work if one or the other of them had not made some excuse
so as to get out of the way before the police came? But that is
nothing, there will be time to find out which is the traitor; they
know nothing, either of them, except that they worked at the secret
press with him; they were never much trusted. But Michaelovich is a
terrible loss, he was always daring and full of expedients."



"They will get nothing from him," Petroff said.



"Not they," she agreed. "When do they ever get anything out of us?
One of the outer-circle fellows like Louka and Gasin, who know
nothing, who are instruments and nothing more, may tell all they
know for gold, or for fear of the knout, but never once have they
learned anything from one who knows. Fortunately the press was a
very old one and there was but little type there, only just enough
for printing small hand-bills; we have two others ready to set up."



"Were there any papers there?"



"No, Michaelovich was too careful for that."



"I hear that old Libka died in prison yesterday," Akim said.



"He is released from his suffering," Katia said solemnly. "Anything
else, Akim?"



"Yes, a batch of prisoners start for Siberia to-morrow, and there
are ten of us among them."



"Well, be careful for the next few days, Akim," Katia said; "don't
do anything in the schools, it will not be long now before all is
ready to strike a blow, and it is not worth while to risk anything
until after that. I have orders that we are all to keep perfectly
quiet till the plans are settled and we each get our instructions.
Now I must go, I have two lessons to give this afternoon. It tries
one a little to be talking to children about quavers and
semiquavers when one's head is full of great plans, and you know
that at any moment a policeman may tap you on the shoulder and take
you off to the dungeons of St. Nicholas, from which one will never
return unless one is carried out, or is sent to Siberia, which
would be worse. Be careful; the police have certainly got scent of
something, they are very active at present;" and with a nod she
turned and left the room.



"She is a brave girl," Akim said. "I think the women make better
conspirators than we do, Petroff. Look at her. She was a little
serious to-day because of Michaelovich, but generally she is in
high spirits, and no one would dream that she thought of anything
but her pupils and pleasure. Then there is Feodorina Samuloff. She
works all day, I believe, in a laundry, and she looks as impassive
as if she had been carved out of soap. Yet she is ready to go on
working all night if required, and if she had orders she would walk
into the Winter Palace and throw down a bomb (that would kill her
as well as everyone else within its reach) with as much coolness as
if she was merely delivering a message."








Chapter 2 - A CAT’S-PAW.





One evening a fortnight later Godfrey went with two young
Englishmen to a masked ball at the Opera. It was a brilliant scene.
Comparatively few of the men were masked or in costume, but many of
the ladies were so. Every other man was in uniform of some kind,
and the floor of the house was filled with a gay laughing crowd,
while the boxes were occupied by ladies of the highest rank,
several of the imperial family being present. He speedily became
separated from his companions, and after walking about for an hour
he became tired of the scene, and was about to make his way towards
the entrance when a hand was slipped behind his arm. As several
masked figures had joked him on walking about so vaguely by
himself, he thought that this was but another jest.



"You are just the person I wanted," the mask said.



"I think you have mistaken me for some one else, lady," he replied.



"Not at all. Now put up your arm and look as if I belong to you.
Nonsense! do as you are told, Godfrey Bullen."



"Who are you who know my name?" Godfrey laughed, doing as he was
ordered, for he had no doubt that the masked woman was a member of
one of the families whom he had visited.



"You don't know who I am?" she asked.



"How should I when I can see nothing but your eyes through those
holes?"



"I am Katia, the cousin of your friend Akim."



"Oh, of course!" Godfrey said, a little surprised at meeting the
music mistress in such an assembly. "I fancied I knew your voice,
though I could not remember where I had heard it. And now what can
I do for you?"



The young woman hesitated. "We have got up a little mystification,"
she said after a pause, "and I am sure I can trust you; besides,
you don't know the parties. There is a gentleman here who is
supposed to be with his regiment at Moscow; but there is a
sweetheart in the case, and you know when there are sweethearts
people do foolish things."



"I have heard so," Godfrey laughed, "though I don't know anything
about it myself, for I sha'n't begin to think of such luxuries as
sweethearts for years to come."



"Well, he is here masked," the girl went on, "and unfortunately the
colonel of his regiment is here, and some ill-natured person—we
fancy it is a rival of his—has told the colonel. He is furious
about it, and declares that he will catch him and have him tried by
court-martial for being absent without leave. The only thing is, he
is not certain as to his information."



"Well, what can I do?" Godfrey asked. "How can I help him?"



"You can help if you like, and that without much trouble to
yourself. He is at present in the back of that empty box on the
third tier. I was with him when I saw you down here, so I left him
to say good-bye to his sweetheart alone, and ran down to fetch you,
for I felt sure you would oblige me. What I thought was this: if
you put his mask and cloak on—you are about the same height—it
would be supposed that you are he. The colonel is waiting down by
the entrance. He will come up to you and say, 'Captain Presnovich?'
You will naturally say, 'By no means.' He will insist on your
taking your mask off. This you will do, and he will, of course,
make profuse apologies, and will believe that he has been
altogether misinformed. In the meantime Presnovich will manage to
slip out, and will go down by the early train to Moscow. It is not
likely that the colonel will ever make any more inquiries about it,
but if he does, some of Presnovich's friends will be ready to
declare that he never left Moscow."



"But can't he manage to leave his mask and cloak in the box and to
slip away without them?"



"No, that would never do. It is necessary that the colonel should
see for himself that the man in the cloak, with the white and red
bow pinned to it, is not the captain."



"Very well, then, I will do it," Godfrey said. "It will be fun to
see the colonel's face when he finds out his mistake; but mind I am
doing it to oblige you."



"I feel very much obliged," the girl said; "but don't you bring my
name into it though."



"How could I?" he laughed. "I do not see that I am likely to be
cross-questioned in any way; but never fear, I will keep your
counsel."



By this time they had arrived at the door of the box. "Wait a
moment," she said, "I will speak to him first."



She was two minutes gone, and then opened the door and let him in.
"I am greatly obliged to you, sir," a man said as he entered. "It
is a foolish business altogether, but if you will enact my part for
a few minutes you will get me out of an awkward scrape."



"Don't mention it," Godfrey replied. "It will be a joke to laugh
over afterwards." He placed the broad hat, to which the black silk
mask was sewn, on his head, and Katia put the cloak on his
shoulders.



"I trust you," she said in a low voice as she walked with him to
the top of the stairs. "There, I must go now. I had better see
Captain Presnovich safely off, and then go and tell the young lady,
who is a great friend of mine—it is for her sake I am doing it, you
know, not for his—how nicely we have managed to throw dust in the
colonel's eyes!"



Regarding the matter as a capital joke, Godfrey went down-stairs
and made his way to the entrance, expecting every moment to be
accosted by the irascible colonel. No one spoke to him, however,
and he began to imagine that the colonel must have gone to seek the
captain elsewhere, and hoped that he would not meet him as he went
down the stairs with Katia. He walked down the steps into the
street. As he stepped on to the pavement a man seized him from
behind, two others grasped his wrists, and before he knew what had
happened he was run forward across the pavement to a covered sledge
standing there and flung into it. His three assailants leapt in
after him; the door was slammed; another man jumped on to the box
with the driver; and two mounted men took their places beside it as
it dashed off from the door. The men had again seized Godfrey's
hands and held them firmly the instant they entered the carriage.



"It is of no use your attempting to struggle," one of the men said,
"there is an escort riding beside the sledge, and a dozen more
behind it. There is no chance of a rescue, and I warn you you had
best not open your lips; if you do, we will gag you."



Godfrey was still half bewildered with the suddenness of the
transaction. What had he been seized for? Who were the men who had
got hold of him? and why were they gripping his wrists so tightly?
He had heard of arbitrary treatment in the Russian army, but that a
colonel should have a captain seized in this extraordinary way
merely because he was absent from his post without leave was beyond
anything he thought possible.



"I thought I was going to have the laugh all on my side," he said
to himself, "but so far it is all the other way." In ten minutes
the carriage stopped for a moment, there was a challenge, then some
gates were opened. Godfrey had already guessed his destination, and
his feeling of discomfort had increased every foot he went. There
was no doubt he was being taken to the fortress. "It seems to me
that Miss Katia has got me into a horrible scrape of some kind," he
said to himself. "What a fool I was to let myself be humbugged by
the girl in that way!"



Two men with lanterns were at the door of a building, at which the
carriage, after passing into a large court-yard, drew up. Still
retaining their grip on his wrists, two of the men walked beside
him down a passage, while several others followed behind. An
officer of high rank was sitting at the head of a table, one of
inferior rank stood beside him, while at the end of the table were
two others with papers and pens before them.



"So you have captured him!" the general said eagerly.



"Yes, your excellency," the man who had spoken to Godfrey in the
carriage said respectfully.



"Has he been searched?"



"No, your excellency, the distance was so short, and I feared that
he might wrench one of his hands loose. Moreover, I thought that
you might prefer his being searched in your presence."



"It is better so. Take off that disguise." As the hat and mask were
removed the officer sprang to his feet and exclaimed, "Why, who is
this? This is not the man you were ordered to arrest; you have made
some confounded blunder."



"I assure you, your excellency," the official said in trembling
accents, "this is the only man who was there in the disguise we
were told of. There, your excellency, is the bunch of white and red
ribbons on his cloak."



"And who are you, sir?" the general thundered.



"My name, sir, is Godfrey Bullen. I reside with Ivan Petrovytch, a
merchant living in the Vassili Ostrov."



"But how come you mixed up in this business, sir?" the general
exclaimed furiously. "How is it that you are thus disguised, and
that you are wearing that bunch of ribbon? Beware how you answer
me, sir, for this is a matter which concerns your life."



"So far as I am concerned, sir," Godfrey said, "I am absolutely
ignorant of having done any harm in the matter, and have not the
most remote idea why I have been arrested. I may have behaved
foolishly in allowing myself to take part in what I thought was a
masquerade joke, but beyond that I have nothing to blame myself
for. I went to the Opera-house, never having seen a masked ball
before. I was alone, and being young and evidently a stranger, I
was spoken to and joked by several masked ladies. Presently one of
them came up to me. I had no idea who she was; she was closely
masked, and I could see nothing of her face." He then repeated the
request that had been made him.



"Do you expect me to believe this ridiculous nonsense about this
Captain Presnovich and his colonel?"



"I can only say, sir, what I am telling you is precisely what
happened, and that I absolutely believed it. It seemed to me a
natural thing that a young officer might come to a ball to see a
lady who perhaps he had no other opportunity of meeting alone. I
see now that I was very foolish to allow myself to be mixed up in
the affair; but I thought that it was a harmless joke, and so I did
as this woman asked me."



"Go on, sir," the general said in a tone of suppressed rage.



"There is little more to tell, sir. I went up with this woman to
the box she had pointed out, and there found this Captain
Presnovich as I believed him to be. I put on his hat, mask, and
cloak, walked down the stairs, and was leaving the Opera-house when
I was arrested, and am even now wholly ignorant of having committed
any offence."



"A likely story," the general said sarcastically. "And this woman,
did you see her face?"



"No, sir, she was closely masked. I could not even see if she were
young or old; and she spoke in the same disguised, squeaking sort
of voice that all the others that had spoken to me used."



"And that is your entire story, sir; you have nothing to add to
it?"



"Nothing whatever, sir. I have told you the simple truth."



The general threw himself back in his chair, too exasperated to
speak farther, but made a sign to the officer standing next to him
to take up the interrogation. The questions were now formal. "Your
name is Godfrey Bullen?" he asked.



"It is."



"Your nationality?"



"British."



"Your domicile?"



Godfrey gave the address.



"How long have you been in Russia?"



"Four months."



"What is your business?"



"A clerk to Ivan Petrovytch."



"How comes it that you speak Russian so well?"



"I was born here, and lived up to the age of ten with my father,
John Bullen, who was a well-known merchant here, and left only two
years ago."



"That will do," the general said impatiently. "Take him to his cell
and search him thoroughly."



Naturally the most minute search revealed nothing of an
incriminating character. At length Godfrey was left alone in the
cell, which contained only a single chair and a rough pallet. "I
have put my foot in it somehow," he said to himself, "and I can't
make head nor tail of it beyond the fact that I have made an ass of
myself. Was the whole story a lie? Was the fellow's name
Presnovich? if not, who was he? By the rage of the general, who, I
suppose, is the chief of the police, it was evident he was
frightfully disappointed that I wasn't the man he was looking for.
Was this Presnovich somebody that girl Katia knew and wanted to get
safely away? or was she made a fool of just as I was? She looked a
bright, jolly sort of girl; but that goes for nothing in Russia,
all sorts of people get mixed up in plots. If she was concerned in
getting him away I suppose she fixed on me because, being English
and a new-comer here, it would be easy for me to prove that I had
nothing to do with plots or anything of that sort, whereas if a
Russian had been in my place he might have got into a frightful
mess over it. Well, I suppose it will all come right in the end. It
is lucky that the weather has got milder or I should have had a
good chance of being frozen to death; it is cold enough as it is."



Resuming his clothes, which had been thrown down on the pallet,
Godfrey drew the solitary rug over him, and in spite of the
uncertainty of the position was soon fast asleep. He woke just as
daylight was breaking, and was so bitterly cold that he was obliged
to get up and stamp about the cell to restore circulation. Two
hours later the cell door was opened and a piece of dark-coloured
bread and a jug of water were handed in to him. "If this is prison
fare I don't care how soon I am out of it," he said to himself as
he munched the bread. "I wonder what it is made of! Rye!"



The day passed without anyone coming near him save the jailer, who
brought a bowl of thin broth and a ration of bread for his dinner.



"Can't you get me another rug?" he asked the man. "If I have got to
stop here for another night I shall have a good chance of being
frozen to death."



Just as it was getting dark the man came in again with another
blanket and a flat earthenware pan half full of sand, on which was
burning a handful or two of sticks; he placed a bundle of wood
beside it.



"That is more cheerful by a long way," Godfrey said to himself as
the man, who had maintained absolute silence on each of his visits,
left the cell. "No doubt they have been making a lot of inquiries
about me, and find that I have not been in the habit of frequenting
low company. I should not have had these indulgences if they
hadn't. Well, it will be an amusement to keep this fire up. The
wood is as dry as a bone luckily, or I should be smoked out in no
time, for there is not much ventilation through that narrow
loophole."



The warmth of the fire and the additional blanket made all the
difference, and in a couple of hours Godfrey was sound asleep. When
he woke it was broad daylight, and although he felt cold it was
nothing to what he had experienced on the previous morning. At
about eleven o'clock, as near as he could guess, for his watch and
everything had been removed when he was searched, the door was
opened and a prison official with two warders appeared. By these he
was conducted to the same room where he had been first examined.
Neither of the officers who had then been there was present, but an
elderly man sat at the centre of the table.



"Godfrey Bullen," he said, "a careful investigation has been made
into your antecedents, and with one exception, and that not, for
various reasons, an important one, we have received a good report
of you. Ivan Petrovytch tells us that you work in his office from
breakfast-time till five in the afternoon, and that your evenings
are at your own disposal, but that you generally dine with him. He
gave us the names of the families with which you are acquainted,
and where, as he understood, you spend your evenings when you are
not at the Skating Club, where you generally go on Tuesdays and
Fridays at least. We learn that you did spend your evenings with
these families, and we have learned at the club that you are a
regular attendant there two or three times a week, and that your
general associates are:" and he read out a list which included, to
Godfrey's surprise, the names of every one of his acquaintances
there. "Therefore we have been forced to come to the conclusion
that your story, incredible as it appeared, is a true one. That
you, a youth and a foreigner, should have had the incredible levity
to act in the way you describe, and to assume the disguise of a
person absolutely unknown to you, upon the persuasion of a woman
also absolutely unknown to you, well-nigh passes belief. Had you
been older you would at once have been sent to the frontier; but as
it is, the Czar, to whom the case has been specially submitted, has
graciously allowed you to continue your residence here, the
testimony being unanimous as to your father's position as a
merchant, and to the prudence of his behaviour while resident here.
But I warn you, Godfrey Bullen, that escapades of this kind, which
may be harmless in England, are very serious matters here.
Ignorantly, I admit, but none the less certainly, you have aided in
the escape of a malefactor of the worst kind; and but for the
proofs that have been afforded us that you were a mere dupe, the
consequences would have been most serious to you, and even the fact
of your being a foreigner would not have sufficed to save you from
the hands of justice. You are now free to depart; but let this be a
lesson to you, and a most serious one, never again to mix yourself
up in any way with persons of whose antecedents you are ignorant,
and in future to conduct yourself in all respects wisely and
prudently."



"It will certainly be a lesson to me, sir. I am heartily sorry that
I was so foolish as to allow myself to be mixed up in such an
affair, and think I can promise you that henceforth there will be
no fault to be found in my conduct."



In the ante-room Godfrey's watch, money, and the other contents of
his pocket were restored to him. A carriage was in waiting for him
at the outer door, and he was driven rapidly to the house of the
merchant.



"This is a nice scrape into which you have got yourself, Godfrey,"
Ivan Petrovytch said as he entered. "It is lucky for you that you
are not a Russian. But how on earth have you got mixed up in a
plot? We know nothing about it beyond the fact that you had been
arrested, for, although a thousand questions were asked me about
you, nothing was said to me as to the charge brought against you.
We have been in the greatest anxiety about you. All sorts of
rumours were current in the city as to the discovery of a plot to
assassinate one of the grand-dukes at the Opera-house, and there
are rumours that explosive bombs had been discovered in one of the
boxes. It is said that the police had received information of the
attempt that was to be made, and that every precaution had been
taken to arrest the principal conspirator, but that in some
extraordinary manner he slipped through their fingers. But surely
you can never have been mixed up in that matter?"



"That is what it was," Godfrey said, "though I had no more idea of
having anything to do with a plot than I had of flying. I see now
that I behaved like an awful fool." And he told the story to
Petrovytch and his wife as he had told it to the head of the
police. Both were shocked at the thought that a member of their
household should have been engaged, even unwittingly, in such a
treasonable affair.



"It is a wonder that we ever saw you again," the merchant's wife
exclaimed. "It is fortunate that we are known as quiet people or we
might have been arrested too. I could not have believed that anyone
with sense could be silly enough to put on a stranger's mantle and
hat!"



"But I thought," Godfrey urged, "that at masked balls people did
play all sorts of tricks upon each other. I am sure I have read so
in books. And it did seem quite likely—didn't it now?—that an
officer should have come up to meet a young lady masked whom he had
no chance of meeting at any other time. It certainly seemed to me
quite natural, and I believe almost any fellow, if he were asked to
help anyone to get out of a scrape like that, would do it."



"You may do it in England or in France, but it doesn't do to take
part in anything that you don't know for certain all about here.
The wonder is they made any inquiries at all. If you had been a
Russian the chances are that your family would never have heard of
you again from the time you left to go to the opera. Nothing that
you could have said would have been believed. Your story would have
been regarded by the police as a mere invention. They would have
considered it as certain that in some way or other you were mixed
up in the conspiracy. They would have regarded your denials as
simple obstinacy, and you would have been sent to Siberia for
life."



"I should advise you, Godfrey," Ivan Petrovytch said, "to keep an
absolute silence about this affair. Mention it to no one. Everyone
knows that something has happened to you, as the police have been
everywhere inquiring; but there is no occasion to tell anyone the
particulars. Of course rumours get about as to the action of the
Nihilists and of the police, but as little is said as possible. It
is, of course, a mere rumour that a plot was discovered at the
Opera-house. Probably there were an unusual number of police at all
the entrances, and a very little thing gives rise to talk and
conjecture. People think that the police would not have been there
had they not had suspicion that something or other was going to
take place, and as everything in our days is put down to the
Nihilists, it was naturally reported that the police had discovered
some plot; and as two of the grand-dukes were there, people made
sure it was in some way connected with them.



"As nothing came of it, and no one was, as far as was known,
arrested, it would be supposed that the culprit, whoever he was,
managed to evade the police. Such rumours as these are of very
common occurrence, and it is quite possible that there is not much
more truth in them this time than there is generally; however, of
one thing you may be sure, the police are not fonder than other
people of being outwitted, and whether the man for whom they were
in search was a Nihilist or a criminal of some other sort you
certainly aided him to escape. You are sure to be watched for some
time, and it will be known to the police in a very few hours if you
repeat this story to your acquaintances; if they find you keep
silence about it, they will give you credit for discretion, while
it would certainly do you a good deal of harm, and might even now
lead to your being promptly sent across the frontier, were it known
that you made a boast of having outwitted them.



"There is another reason. You will find that for a time most of
your friends here will be a little shy of you. People are not fond
of having as their intimates persons about whom the police are
inquiring, and you will certainly find for a time that you will
receive very few invitations to enter the houses of any Russians.
It would be different, however, if it were known that the trouble
was about something that had no connection with politics;
therefore, I should advise you, when you are asked questions, to
turn it off with a laugh. Say you got mixed up in an affair between
a young lady and her lover, and that, like many other people, you
found that those who mingle in such matters often get left in the
lurch. You need not say much more than that. You might do anything
here without your friends troubling much about it provided it had
nothing to do with politics. Rob a bank, perpetrate a big swindle,
run away with a court heiress, and as long as the police don't lay
hands on you nobody else will trouble their heads about the affair;
but if you are suspected of being mixed up in the most remote way
with politics, your best friends will shun you like the plague."



"I will take your advice certainly," Godfrey said, "and even
putting aside the danger you point out, I should not be anxious to
tell people that I suffered myself to be entrapped so foolishly."



For some time, indeed, Godfrey found that his acquaintance fell
away from him, and that he was not asked to the houses of any of
the Russian merchants where he had been before made welcome.
Cautious questions would be asked by the younger men as to the
trouble into which he got with the police; but he turned these off
with a laugh. "I am not going to tell the particulars," he said,
"they concern other people. I can only tell you that I was fool
enough to be humbugged by a pretty little masker, and to get mixed
up in a love intrigue in which a young lady, her lover a captain in
the army, and an irascible colonel were concerned, and that the
young people made a cat's-paw of me. I am not going to say more
than that, I don't want to be laughed at for the next six months;"
and so it became understood that the young Englishman had simply
got into some silly scrape, and had been charged by a colonel in
the army with running away with his daughter, and he was therefore
restored to his former footing at most of the houses that he had
before visited.



Two days after his release a note was slipped into Godfrey's hand
by a boy as he went out after dinner for a walk. It was unsigned,
and ran as follows:—



"Dear Godfrey Bullen, my cousin is in a great state of distress.
She was deceived by a third person, and in turn deceived you. She
has heard since that the story was an entire fiction to enable a
gentleman for whom the police were in search to escape. She only
heard last night of your arrest and release, and is in the greatest
grief that she should have been the innocent means of this trouble
coming upon you. You know how things are here, and she is
overwhelmed with gratitude that you did not in defence give any
particulars that might have enabled them to trace her, for she
would have found it much more difficult than a stranger would have
done to have proved her innocence. She knows that you did say
nothing, for had you done so she would have been arrested before
morning; not improbably we might also have found ourselves within
the walls of a prison, since you met her at our room, and the mere
acquaintanceship with a suspected person is enough to condemn one
here. By the way, we have moved our lodging, but will give you our
new address when we meet you, that is, if you are good enough to
continue our acquaintance in spite of the trouble that has been
caused you by the credulity and folly of my cousin."



Godfrey, who had begun to learn prudence, did not open the letter
until he returned home, and as soon as he had read it dropped it
into the stove. He was pleased at its receipt, for he had not liked
to think that he had been duped by a girl. From the first he had
believed that she, like himself, had been deceived, for it had
seemed to him out of the question that a young music mistress, who
did not seem more than twenty years old, could have been mixed up
in the doings of a desperate set of conspirators; however, he quite
understood the alarm she must have felt, for though his story might
have been believed owing to his being a stranger, and unconnected
in any way with men who could have been concerned in a Nihilist
plot, it would no doubt have been vastly more difficult for her to
prove her innocence, especially as it was known that there were
many women in the ranks of the Nihilists.



It was a fortnight before he met either of the students, and he
then ran against them upon the quay just at the foot of the
equestrian statue of Peter the Great, opposite the Isaac Cathedral.
They hesitated for a moment, but he held out his hand cordially.



"Where have you been, and how is it I have not seen you before?"



"We were afraid that you might not care to know us further," Akim
said, "after the trouble that that foolish cousin of mine involved
you in."



"That would have been ridiculous," Godfrey said. "If we were to
blame our friends for the faults of persons to whom they introduce
us, there would be an end to introductions."



"Everyone wouldn't think as you do," Akim said. "We both wished to
meet you, and thank you for so nobly shielding her. The silly girl
might be on her way to Siberia now if you had given her name."



"I certainly should not have done that in any case. It is not the
way of an Englishman to betray his friend, especially when that
friend is a woman; but I thought even before I got your letter that
she must in some way or other have been misled herself."



"It was very good of you," Petroff said. "Katia has been in great
distress over it. She thinks that you can never forgive her."



"Pray tell her from me, Petroff, that I have blamed myself, not
her. I ought not to have let myself be persuaded into taking any
part in the matter. I entered into it as a joke, thinking it would
be fine fun to see the old colonel's face, and also to help a pair
of lovers out of a scrape. It would have been a good joke in
England, but this is not a country where jokes are understood. At
any rate it has been a useful lesson to me, and in future young
ladies will plead in vain to get me to mix myself up in other
people's affairs."



"We are going to a students' party to-night," Petroff said. "One of
our number who has just passed the faculty of medicine has received
an appointment at Tobolsk. It is a long way off; but it is said to
be a pleasant town, and the pay is good. He is an orphan, and
richer than most of us, so he is going to celebrate it with a party
to-night before he starts. Will you come with us?"



"I should like it very much," Godfrey said; "but surely your friend
would not wish a stranger there on such an occasion."



"Oh, yes, he would! he would be delighted, he is very fond of the
English. I will answer for it that you will be welcome. Meet us
here at seven o'clock this evening; he has hired a big room, and
there will be two or three dozen of us there—all good fellows. Most
of them have passed, and you will see the army and navy, the law
and medicine, all represented."



Godfrey willingly agreed to go. He thought he should see a new
phase of Russian life, and at the appointed hour he met the two
students. The entertainment was held in a large room in a traktar
or eating-house in a small street. The room was already full of
smoke, a number of young men were seated along two tables extending
the length of the room, and crossed by one at the upper end.
Several were in military uniform, and two or three in that of the
navy. Akim and Petroff were greeted boisterously by name as they
entered.



"I will talk to you presently," Akim shouted in reply to various
invitations to take his seat. "I have a friend whom I must first
introduce to Alexis." He and Petroff took Godfrey up to the table
at the end of the room. "Alexis," Akim said, "I have brought you a
gentleman whom I am sure you will welcome. He has proved himself a
true friend, one worthy of friendship and honour. His name is
Godfrey Bullen."



There was general silence as Akim spoke, and an evident curiosity
as to the stranger their comrade had introduced. The host, who had
risen to his feet, grasped Godfrey's hand warmly.



"I am indeed glad to meet you, Godfrey Bullen," he said.



"My friends, greet with me the English friend of Akim and Petroff."



There was a general thumping of glasses on the table, and two or
three of those sitting near Alexis rose from their seats and shook
hands with Godfrey, with a warmth and cordiality which astonished
him. Room was made for him and his two friends at the upper end of
one of the side tables, and when he had taken his seat the lad was
able to survey the scene quietly.



Numbers of bottles were ranged down the middle of the tables, which
were of bare wood without cloth. These contained, as Petroff told
him, wines from various parts of Russia. There were wines similar
to sherry and Bordeaux, from the Crimea; Kahetinskoe, strongly
resembling good burgundy, from the Caucasus; and Don Skoe, a
sparkling wine resembling champagne, from the Don. Besides these
were tankards of Iablochin Kavas, or cider; Grushevoi Kavas, or
perry; Malovinoi, a drink prepared from raspberries; and Lompopo, a
favourite drink on the shores of the Baltic. The conversation
naturally turned on student topics, of tricks played on professors,
on past festivities, amusements, and quarrels. No allusion of any
kind was made to politics, or to the matters of the day. Jovial
songs were sung, the whole joining in chorus with great animation.
At nine o'clock waiters appeared with trays containing the
indispensable beginning of all Russian feasts. Each tray contained
a large number of small dishes with fresh caviar, raw herrings,
smoked salmon, dried sturgeon, slices of German sausage, smoked
goose, ham, radishes, cheese, and butter. From these the guests
helped themselves at will, the servants handing round small glasses
of Kümmel Liftofka, a spirit flavoured with the leaves of the
black-currant, and vodka.



Then came the supper. Before each guest was placed a basin of
stehi, a cabbage soup, sour cream being handed round to be added to
it; then came rastigai patties, composed of the flesh of the
sturgeon and isinglass. This was followed by cold boiled sucking
pig with horse-radish sauce. After this came roast mutton stuffed
with buck-wheat, which concluded the supper. When the table was
cleared singing began again, but Godfrey stayed no longer, excusing
himself to his host on the ground that the merchant kept early
hours, and that unless when he had specially mentioned that he
should not be home until late, he made a point of being in between
ten and eleven.



He was again surprised at the warmth with which several of the
guests spoke to him as he said good-night, and went away with the
idea in his mind that among the younger Russians, at any rate,
Englishmen must be much more popular than he had before supposed.
One or two young officers had given him their cards, and said that
they should be pleased if he would call upon them.



"I have had a pleasant evening," he said to himself. "They are a
jolly set of fellows, more like boys than men. It was just the sort
of thing I could fancy a big breaking-up supper would be if fellows
could do as they liked, only no head-master would stand the
tremendous row they made with their choruses. However, I don't
expect they very often have a jollification like this. I suppose
our host was a good deal better off than most of them. Petroff said
that he was the son of a manufacturer down in the south. I wonder
what he meant when he laughed in that quiet way of his when I said
I wondered that as his father was well off he should take an
appointment at such an out-of-the-way place as Tobolsk. 'Don't ask
questions here,' he said, 'those fellows handing round the meat may
be government spies.' I don't see, if they were, what interest they
could have in the question why Alexis Stumpoff should go to
Tobolsk.



"However, I suppose they make a point of never touching on private
affairs where any one can hear them, however innocent the matter
may be. It must be hateful to be in a country where, for aught you
know, every other man you come across is a spy. I daresay I am
watched now; that police fellow told me I should be. It would be a
lark to turn off down by-streets and lead the spy, if there is one,
a tremendous dance; but jokes like that won't do here. I got off
once, but if I give them the least excuse again they may send me
off to the frontier. I should not care much myself, but it would
annoy the governor horribly, so I will walk back as gravely as a
judge."
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